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PREVENTION OF SEXUAL HARASSMENT IN THE WORKPLACE                            
 

 

Statement of Policy: 
The San Francisco Bay Area Rapid Transit District (District) is committed to maintaining a 
workplace that is free of sexual harassment.  In keeping with the District’s long-standing 
Equal Employment Opportunity (EEO) Policy, sexual harassment in the workplace will not be 
tolerated.  The District is committed to enforcing this policy and to providing training to its 
managers, supervisors, foreworkers, lead personnel and employees to assist them in dealing 
sensitively and effectively with this important issue.   
 
All BART employees are responsible for conducting themselves in accordance with the 
District’s rules of employee conduct, including but not limited to, the EEO Policy.   
 
Any employee who believes that they have been the victim of harassment on the basis of sex 
has the right to file a complaint with the District’s Office of Civil Rights. All complaints of 
sexual harassment will be investigated.  Retaliation against an employee for filing a complaint 
is prohibited by law.  All parties involved will be treated in a fair and impartial manner. 
Employee privacy and confidentiality will be protected to the extent permitted by law. 
 
Employees who violate this policy will be subject to disciplinary action, up to and including 
discharge. 
 
Definition 
 
Sexual harassment is a form of sex discrimination and is an unlawful employment practice. It 
is a personal affront to the affected employee and negatively impacts morale, motivation, and 
job performance. This policy includes sexual harassment of District employees by non-
employees. Unwelcome sexual advances, request for sexual favors, and verbal, physical, 
visual, or other conduct of a sexual nature constitutes sexual harassment and are prohibited 
by this policy when: 
 

• Submission to such conduct is made either explicitly or implicitly a term or condition of 
an individual’s employment; 

 

• Submission to or rejection of such conduct by an individual is used as the basis for an 
employment decision; and/or 

 

• Such conduct has the purpose or effect of unreasonably interfering with an individual’s 
work performance or creating an intimidating, hostile or offensive work environment. 

 
Reporting  

Prompt and appropriate action should be taken to prevent or stop incidents of sexual 
harassment. Any employee who believes that they have been the target of sexual 
harassment is encouraged to inform the offending person verbally or in writing that such 
conduct is unwelcome, offensive, and must stop. An employee, however, is not required to  
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communicate directly with the offending person, or if communication has been ineffective, the 
employee can complain directly to the Office of Civil Rights or any District manager, 
supervisor, foreworker or lead personnel. Failure to communicate with the perpetrator does 
not prevent an employee from filing a complaint, nor does it in any way exonerate the 
harasser. 

Any manager, supervisor, foreworker or lead personnel who witnesses or has knowledge of 
sexual harassment or other forms of harassment or conduct prohibited by District rules must 
promptly report such conduct to and consult with the Office of Civil Rights.  Managers, 
supervisors, foreworkers and lead personnel have a legal responsibility to take action if they 
know or have reason to believe of a harassing situation. Managers, supervisors, foreworkers 
and lead personnel must take action to address the situation regardless of the victim’s stated 
desire to pursue or not to pursue the matter. 
 

 
California Government Code Section 12950.1 Training 
 
California employers with 50 or more employees must provide two hours of interactive sexual 
harassment training to supervisors within six months of hire or promotion, and every two 
years thereafter. Employers are also required to include a training component on the 
prevention of “abusive conduct” in its mandatory harassment prevention training.  
 
For more information on the District’s Prevention of Sexual Harassment training, contact the 
Office of Civil Rights.   
 

 
Enforcement 
 
The Office of Civil Rights can provide both formal and informal consultation and provide 
information regarding harassment concerns. Complaints and cases of sexual harassment 
brought to the attention of the Office of Civil Rights or any District manager, supervisor, 
foreworker or lead personnel will be handled promptly through a confidential process.   
 
Retaliation against employees alleging sexual harassment or involved as witnesses in a 
sexual harassment investigation is prohibited.    
 
Complaints of sexual harassment or inquires concerning the application of federal and state 
laws and regulations should be directed to: 
 

Office of Civil Rights 
ATTN:  Katherine Tate, Principal Administrative Analyst 

300 Lakeside Drive, Suite 1800 
Oakland, CA  94612 

(510) 464-6107 
ktate1@bart.gov 
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